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NORTH of SCOTLAND AREA ROADS AUTHORITIES & UTILITIES COMMITTEE

Minutes of the 

QUARTERLY MEETING

Date: 8th May, 2013
The Beach Ballroom, Aberdeen
Present:
Vince Carlton (Chair)

V.C.

S.S.E.

David Armitage

D.J.A.

Aberdeenshire Council

Douglas Cairns

D.C.

Bear Scotland

Ralph Caldwell

R.C.

S.G.N.

Gordon Cowie


G.C.

The Moray Council

Raymond Elliot

R.E.

Office of the Scottish Road Works 







Commissioner

Jason Groves


J.G.

S.S.E.

Caroline McAdam

C.McA.
Network Rail

Duncan MacLennan

D.MacL.
Openreach

Alison MacLeod

A.MacL.
Highland Council
Kim Morrison


K.M.

S.S.E.

Raymond Moffat

R.M.

Aberdeen City Council

Christopher Nesbitt

C.N.

Vodafone
Iain Ross


I.R.

Susiephone Ltd.

Kenny Roy


K.R.

Orkney Islands Council

Kevin Skinner


K.S.

Scottish Water

George Borthwick

G.B.

Secretary to RAUC(S)

Apologies:
Elspeth King


E.K.

Scottish Road Works Commissioner

Donald A. Macleay

D.A.Macl
Western Isles Council

Kevin Price


K.P.

The Moray Council

1.
Welcome and Introductions

Vince Carlton welcomed all to the meeting.

a. Approval of the Revised Agenda


The previously revised Agenda was approved by the Committee for use at this and 
future meetings.

b. Apologies


Apologies were recorded as above.
2. Minute of the last Meeting held on 6th February 2013
a.  Accuracy


The Minutes of the previous meeting held on Wednesday 6th February, 2013 in the 
Emergency Centre, Inverness were approved with the following changes:

The meeting date and the venue in the Heading for the Minutes were corrected to 6th February, 2013 at the Emergency Centre, Inverness

b. Matters Arising



Matters arising from the previous meeting are recorded on the Action Tracking 
Summary.

3. Local RAUC Reports
a.  Aberdeen City Local RAUC


The 2013 / 14 Works Programme was due to be circulated. R.M. asked the S.U. Representatives to ensure the programme was circulated to their Works Planners to allow for improved co-ordination.

R.M. indicated that Aberdeen City did not hold planned Local RAUC meetings but met with the S.U’s as required and would hold a full meeting if it was considered necessary. This allowed for issues to be dealt with more efficiently.


It was agreed that sending S.U. Representation to all Local RAUC Meetings was a stretch on their already scarce resources.

A.MacL. agreed that this was always a problem and this had probably lead to two of their Areas not holding regular meetings. The amalgamation of these two meetings was being considered.


b. Aberdeenshire Local RAUC


D.J.A. indicated that they only held two planned meetings per year unless there was a 
particular issue to be dealt with.

Problems had been experienced with slow responses from the S.U’s to Diversionary Works Notices. D.J.A. pointed out that there was a time scale specified in the Diversionary Works Code. K.S. responded that he would raise this matter with the relevant staff. (The scheme which had been issued was for works adjacent to Alford Academy).



c. Highland Council Local RAUC


The Secretary was asked to arrange for the Highland Local RAUC page on the RAUC(S) web page to be closed leaving the three other pages for the relevant local RAUC’s.






Action – Secretary


 d. Moray Council Local RAUC


No issues raised.

e. Orkney Islands Local RAUC


K.R. commented that the works programmes in the Orkney Islands probably only needed an annual meeting with other issues being dealt with as required throughout the rest of the year.

f. Shetland Islands Local RAUC


No attendance from Shetland Isles Council.

g. Western Islands Local RAUC


No attendance from Western Isles Council.

R.E. reported that the frequency of the meetings was specified as quarterly in the Co-ordination Code. He indicated that he would discuss this matter with the Commissioner and report back to the Committee.

Action – R.E.
4. Matters Arising from RAUC(S) Meeting 6th March 2013


V.C. summarised issues from the Minutes as follows: -

· The final draft of the Reinstatement Specification was almost completed with the final wording agreed. The content will need to be checked to allow any changes to be made to the Register.
· A Working Group has commenced a review of apparatus above ground in order to create a specification.

· R.M. indicated that Aberdeen City was having difficulty with the Openreach Consultant (Harlequin) who is choosing sites for Broadband equipment in that area. They were siting equipment on economic / easy to provide locations with no consideration for vehicular and pedestrian traffic. Although all discussion had been with Harlequin the Council still has the right to request discussion with Openreach. D.McL. agreed to have a word with his Organisation to see if a better arrangement could be made. Planning Legislation is only available in Conservation areas.
· The Sample Inspection fee had been agreed at £33.00 from 1st October 2012.

· Brian cooper has been reviewing the affect of fuel price rises on the fees by inputting the figures into the matrix created by Dumfries and Galloway to set the rates in the major review three years ago. D.J.A. has been checking the affect of the Retail Price Index on the. Both Reports will be submitted to the next RAUC(S) meeting. The fees will be subject to a full review in two years time as agreed after the last full review.

· West Lothian had reported a dispute about a reinstatement in their area relating to lack of face primer between the reinstatement and the existing surface. They had cored the reinstatement but had been informed that the test carried out had not been accepted in a previous dispute in England. There was concern about the time taken by the Utility to come to that stage. RAUC(S) referred W.L.C. to the Codes and Advice Notes on disputes and suggested that they review the matter again at Local / Area Level.
· Kevin Skinner will now report Recycling issues to RAUC(S).

· Training and Accreditation will be retained in England and Wales following the consultation. It should not be necessary to carry a CSCS card for Road Works as all involved should be carrying an Accreditation Card.
· The Co-ordination Code was published in March ready for introduction on 1st April. R.M. commended the issue of the version with the changes highlighted. He found it very useful in preparing for the introduction of the code and giving advice to staff.

5. National Coring Programme


a. National Coring Update


K.S. informed the meeting: -

· That the coring was now completed and the cores were now being reviewed.
· In response to a query from R.M. the Committee was informed that the Consultant should have informed all S.U’s and R.A’s of their programme via daily where about notification.

· The Review Meeting will be held at Jackieshillock on or about the 3rd / 4th June. The results will then be issued.

· Performance on the programme had been generally good but there was still the problem of poor location information making it difficult to find the correct reinstatement.

· The time table had been too tight and this would be raised with the Working Group.

· Two other Consultants had been used in other Areas but there was a question mark over their accreditation.


D.J.A. reported that Tony Carey from his office had retired and would not be available for future programmes. The Committee noted Tony’s valuable input to the coring programmes and wished him a long and happy retirement.


b. Local Coring Programmes Update


R.C. informed the meeting that S.G.N. had purchased coring equipment but staff had still to be trained. V.C. indicated that they were coring their own sites and it may be that SSE and SGN will work jointly on coring in the future.


K.S. reported that S.W. had cored 40% of their Customer Services sites. On C.I.D. sites 100% coring had been carried out but this had now been reduced to 30 to 50%. On sites where there are problems the percentage of cores taken is increased. The failed sites are re-cored on completion of the replacement reinstatement. This is repeated until the site meets the required standard.


S.W. were finding problems with the quality of material (bituminous and backfill) delivered to site and material tests were being carried out.


V.C. agreed to pass copies of their coring results to the relevant R.A.
Action – V.C. 


On the National Programme SSE are looking for a big improvement in their results but in some areas they have low numbers of cores therefore their results can be affected by only one or two failures.


The depth gauge has not been picked upon but S.U’s are making every effort to achieve the correct layer depths. S.W. is using Thermometers on site to ensure correct laying temperatures in an effort to achieve correct compaction. S.W. record depth dips on their sites and are requiring 110mm depth rather than 100mm.

At present no R.A’s are coring in their areas.


R.M. reported that there was still a problem getting full damage reinstatement on sites affected by bursts. K.S. asked for information to be passed to him in order that he could investigate and deal with.


K.R. will speak to K.S. about an ongoing problem of getting attendance at joint meetings.





Action – K.R. / K.S.
6.
S.R.W.C. Report and Performance


a. S.R.W.C. Report


R.E. gave a verbal report as follows: -
· The Susiephone contract to provide the Register is to be terminated and Susiephone Ltd will be wound up. It was planned that I.R. would TUPE across to the Commissioners staff.

· The Strategic Consultation has been issued and will last for three months with the possibility of a one month extension if considered necessary. This is the first major consultation since 2003 and all are requested to spend time responding to it. The Consultation can be viewed at 

www.transportscotland .gov.uk/strategy-and-research /publications-and-
consultations/consultations
	· Long Term Damage to Roads: - The strategic consultation documents make reference to the URS Scott Wilson Report on Long Term Damage to Roads Due to Reinstated Trenches - Final Report which is 

 available to download at: http://www.roadworksscotland.gov.uk/LegislationGuidance/Forthcomi ngLegislation.aspx 

The other report commissioned on this subject is the TRL Report on Long-term Damage to Roads Caused by Utility Reinstatements which has been published directly by TRL and can be downloaded at: http://www.trl.co.uk/online_store/reports_publications/trl_reports/cat_ 

	· The Co-ordination Code has been issued and was introduced from 1st April, 2013.  The Consultation Analysis Report, which sets out the outcomes of the exercise, was also published.

· The new Contact details for the Commissioner and Staff have also been issued. A part time Financial Assistant will be appointed to commence work at the end of May.

b.  S.R.W.C. Indicators and Statistics

R.E. commented on the Indicators and Statistics for the last quarter as follows: -

Report 2a - Road Works Authority Potential Registration Failures
Shetland figures slightly high and may need to be reviewed.

Report 4a - Emergency, Urgent or Remedial Dangerous Works

Aberdeenshire and Highland figures slightly high and may need to be reviewed. The works may have been affected by the winter weather and other emergencies.

R.E. suggested that concerns about works being recorded as Urgent or Emergency when they did not appear to fit the criteria should be raised in the Strategic Consultation.

Report 6 - Works  Overrun

Aberdeen City figures a bit high and may need to be reviewed.

R.M. commented that there was a problem with works being carried out under Section 56 permits. This would be picked up by the Working Group reviewing Section 56 and 61 and Section 109 works.
R.E. indicated that generally the performance was reasonable but should continue to be monitored and improved where required.

R.M. had been recording data on scaffolds on the Register and passing it to the H. S.E. 

The reporting to H. & S. was a good idea but it should be remembered that the Register was for the Community dealing with Road Works and was not providing live information. The use of the Register for providing data to others had been raised and would be considered by the Commissioner and the SRWR Management Group.

c.  Co-ordination Code of Practice








Covered in other sections of the Minutes.

7.    
Safety


a.  Safety Concerns/Issues


The Safety at Road Works Code will be published hopefully later this year but this depends any further consultations. Issues specific to areas out with England will be covered in the new Code. For Scotland this will include the Frequency of Inspections of Signing and Lighting and The provision of Signs and Barriers which will be stable in high winds.


It was noted that weight of signs and barriers could become a problem with transport, lifting and placing.


K.S. reported that he was about to start a series of work shops on reducing risk with consideration being focused on safety through works by pedestrians, cyclists, disabled etc and the inclusion of the required safety zone which should not be the passage left for pedestrians etc. This may raise the need for the legislation on closures to be reviewed to ensure that works can be carried out in accordance with the Safety at Road Works.

Safety at Road Works should not be an after thought but should be included in the plan for the site. This is more difficult on Emergency Sites but should not be ignored. The need for R.A’s to give more assistance with closures was essential in the safety at sites and they must be more proactive in the issue of closures.


It was noted that the Statistics were not reflecting safety at road works as a problem so it must be the case that Inspectors are not recording issues which they see and deal with on site.


R.E. suggested that a representative from the Commissioners Office could attend the Seminars to comment on their views.


K.S. will discuss with S.W. the possibility of the Work Shop being extended to the Community.


Other comments were: -

· Congestion should not out weigh consideration of Safety.

· The Contractors on the Islands may have difficulty in meeting full safety signing and guarding and closures may result in major diversions. This would need to be reviewed with pragmatism.

· The Public will need to be educated as they are often not supportive of closures and diversions.

· Planning and design of schemes and developments should take into account safe working for repairs and maintenance in the future.

· S.G.N. are issuing cards to their site staff advising them on what is required for Safety. These are A5 cards and should be carried in vehicles for use at all times.

b.  Traffic Management Issues


R.M. commented on work carried out in Aberdeen by Business Stream which did not conform to the Notices which had been submitted. The work in the road had been completed but the connections etc in the footway were still open. The signing and guarding was not being checked and reset as needed.

Consideration was being given to the issue of a Section 125 Notice if the work was not completed. R.M. will send copies of photographs of the site to K.S. and they will discuss this matter out with this meeting.
8.    
Information on Strategic Programmes of Works
R.M. issued paper copies of the Aberdeen City surfacing programme for 2013 / 14 up to September. He was asked to send out electronic copies to the S.U’s so that they could be circulated round the relevant departments.
Action – R.M.

R.C. reported that due to a revision in the way funding is to be issued to S.G.N. he hoped they would be able to provide longer term programmes rather than for a year at a time.
D.J.A. indicated that the Aberdeenshire surfacing programme schemes were now on the Register. A road diversion scheme in Alford was now out to consultation.

A.MacL. will issue details of the Lochaber surfacing schemes via the Secretary.






Action – A.MacL. / Secretary

The Scottish Water draft programme for the North has very few schemes other than scouring.

Openreach Broadband programme will be continuing in Highland and Aberdeen City.

Vodaphone have no major works programmed in the Area at present.

Network Rail will record level crossing schemes on the Register as soon as they are confirmed.
9. Proposed Changes to Road Designations

No changes proposed at present.

10.  Management and Operation of the SRWR

I.R.
Attachments 10

The Report was taken as read.

11.  Gazetteer Report





I.R.
Attachments 11

The Report was taken as read.

12.  Systems Assurance Team




I.R.
Attachment 12

The Report was taken as read.

13.  Community Apparatus VAULT



I.R.
Attachment 13

The Report was taken as read.

14.  AOCB
a. Vodafone Contacts and Structure
C.N. confirmed that Cable and Wireless W.W. was now known as Vodafone but the contact personnel was still the same. The details were as previously circulated.
The data on the Register was being revised to Vodafone.
b. Bear Scotland
The previously circulated list of contacts for the N.W. Trunk Road Contract was taken as read.
c. High Amenity Surfaces – Planning 
and Co-ordination to avoid subsequent
disruption.
D.J.A. reported that the HAUC UK Advice Note had not been published yet but suggested that as it had been subject to consultation it was now unlikely to be changed all should start using it possibly with a slight health warning to cover the period until it is finally published.
d. Non Registered Works
I.R. commented on the previously circulated paper as follows: -

· Report No.16 had shown that there was an increasing number of Notices which were not being actioned by some Operating Districts (O.D’s).
·  This was likely to have been caused by O.D’s set up when the Register was set up by Symology allowing various sections within an Organisation to have their own view of the system e.g. street lighting.

·  Many of these sections were not using their O.D. resulting in the build up of non registered notices.
· Shetland and NE Trunk Road Contract need to review their set up.

· Iain offered his assistance but asked that the problem be dealt with before the end of June.

e. S.G.N. Core and Vac
R.C. commented on the previously circulated paper as follows: -

· This key hole surgery was already being used in the Glasgow and surrounding area.
· The process reduces the area of the site, the area of excavation and speeds up the time spent on the site.

· A 600mm surface core is removed then the unbound material is removed with air pick and vacuum.

· The repair to the plant is then carried out from the surface with long handled equipment.

· The excavated material is then reused. A sensor is placed above the plant to allow the compaction to be recorded. These compaction records are retained for future reference.
· The surface is then reinstated by bonding the core back into the hole and the road should be able to be opened to traffic in 45 to 60 minutes depending on the weather.

· Sites which had previously taken two or three days could be dealt with in one.


The meeting noted that all utilities had Cleg compaction testers for use on sites.
The Meeting finished at 13.20pm.
15 Date and Venue of Next Meeting

The Next meeting will be held on Wednesday, 7th August, 2013
Venue  - The Emergency Centre, Inverness
Future Meetings: -

November Meeting
Wednesday, 6th November, 2013
Beach Ballroom, Aberdeen
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